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OTOROHANGA COMMUNITY BOARD 

28 January 2016 

 
Notice is hereby given that an ordinary meeting of the Otorohanga Community Board will be held 
in the Council Chambers, Maniapoto St, Otorohanga on Thursday 28 January 2016 commencing 
at 4.00pm.  
 
20 January 2016 

DC Clibbery 
CHIEF EXECUTIVE 

 

AGENDA 

 
 

  
   

ORDER OF BUSINESS: 
 
ITEM PRECIS  PAGE 

         

PRESENT 1 

IN ATTENDANCE 1 

APOLOGIES 1 

ITEMS TO BE CONSIDERED IN GENERAL BUSINESS 1 

CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES ï 19 NOVEMBER 2015 1 

REPORTS  1 

Item 73 REQUEST FOR REMOVAL OF TREES ï ISLAND RESERVE 1 

Item 74 WI-FI FOR OTOROHANGA CBD 5 

Item 75 SMOKING IN HOUSING FOR ELDERLY UNITS 9 

Item 76 OPEN STORMWATER DRAIN ON DOMAIN DRIVE 11 

Item 77 OCB MATTERS REFERRED FROM 19 NOVEMBER 2015  14 

GENERAL 14 
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PRESENT 

IN ATTENDANCE 

APOLOGIES 

ITEMS TO BE CONSIDERED IN GENERAL BUSINESS 

CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES ï 19 NOVEMBER 2015 

REPORTS 

Item 73  REQUEST FOR REMOVAL OF TREES ï ISLAND RESERVE 

To: Chairperson & Members 
Otorohanga Community Board 

 
From: Chief Executive 

Date: 28 January 2016 

 

 

Relevant Community Outcomes 

¶ Ensure services and facilities meet the needs of the Community 
 

Executive Summary 

A request has been received from residents of Beattie Village for some of the trees in Island 
Reserve to be removed. 

Staff Recommendation 

That the tree numbered ó1ô on the plan below is removed. 

Report Discussion 

A letter has been received (copy attached) from residents of the Beattie Village requesting the 
removal of trees in the Island Reserve. The trees in question are numbered from 1 to 4 on the 
plan below. 
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The request is based on perceived issues of nuisance associated with falling leaves, and 
reference is also made to hazards associated with ófalling trees and branchesô. 
 
Consideration of Issues 
 
The four trees requested to be removed appear to be large American Elms or a similar species, 
estimated to be around 30 metres in height. They produce large leaves that could carry some 
distance in the wind. 
 
The trees are however more than 50 metres away from the nearest Beattie Village properties, 
with more than 70 metres away from most of those properties, and the number of leaves that 
would be expected to carry that far would be expected to be small, other than in a very severe 
storm. 
 
The potential for leaves to block catch pits on Orahiri Terrace is also considered to be much less 
than that found on many other Otorohanga Streets where there are trees (albeit much smaller) 
along the road. Councilôs roading staff do not consider blocked catchpits to be a  significant 
problem on any part of this street. 
The hazards associated with falling trees or branches are also considered to be limited, given the 
substantial distance of the trees from the road, and the fact that few people currently use that 
area of the Island Reserve. 
 
It has been previously recognised that a number of large trees on the Island Reserve could 
potentially lose large branches (including the gum trees on the western boundary) but the Board 
has previously considered that the level of risk associated was not sufficiently high to warrant 
action.  
 
The trees for which the removal request is now being made are old and would substantially pre-
date the Beattie Village. Indeed the three units that are nearest to the trees were only built in 
2008. 
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It is believed that there were originally 6 similar large trees in the group alongside the cattle stalls, 
but 2 were removed around 8 to 10 years ago because of deterioration. 
 
Three of the four remaining trees appear to be in a sound condition, but one of them (marked 
number 1 on the attached plan) is not, with a significant number of dead branches, including one 
of substantial size. This tree is only going to deteriorate further, becoming more unsightly and 
losing branches that could do significant damage to the cattle stalls. 
 
 
Suggested Action  
 
It is therefore suggested that the tree identified as 1 on the attached plan is removed in the near 
future. It is a large tree and it would be expected that the cost to remove it would be at least 
$2,000. 
 
The removal of this tree would do something to reduce both the leaf and hazard issues and is 
considered to be an adequate response at this time. 
  
 
 
Dave Clibbery 
CHIEF EXECUTIVE 
 
 
 
 



   

 
Otorohanga Community Board - AGENDA ï 23 April 2015  Page 4 
 

 
 
 



   

 
Otorohanga Community Board - AGENDA ï 23 April 2015  Page 5 
 

Item 74  Wi-Fi for Otorohanga CBD 
 

To: Chairman and Members 
  Otorohanga Community Board 
 

From: Chief Executive 

Date: 28 January 2016 

 

Relevant Community Outcomes 

¶ Ensure services and facilities meet the needs of the Community 

¶ Promote the local economy and opportunities for sustainable economic development 
 

Executive Summary 

A proposal to provide free WiFi in the Otorohanga CBD area is presented. 

Staff Recommendation 

That the Board recommends to Council that the offer described in this report to provide free 
public Wi-Fi to the Otorohanga CBD area is accepted, with funding of costs to be from the District 
Economic Development account. 

Report Discussion 

There has in recent times been discussion regarding the potential to expand the provision of free 
Wi-Fi in the CBD area. Currently free Wi-Fi is available from the Aotearoa Peoples Network 
installation in the library, and (on a limited term basis only) from the Chorus óHotspotô at the 
railway station. 
 
The indicative coverage area is currently as shown in the figure below. 
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The benefits of extending this coverage area are believed to be primarily in respect of supporting 
CBD businesses and local tourism activities. It is believed that a well advertised provision of Wi-
Fi in a larger CBD area would provide a greater incentive for travellers passing through the town 
to break their journey, and that travellersô connection to this service would also give Council an 
opportunity to provide them with information on other local activities, to augment existing 
traditional promotional channels, such as the I-site. 
 
A proposal for such an extension of free Wi-Fi has been obtained from an internet service 
provider. This proposal is to create a minimum coverage area as shown below, which runs along 
the Maniapoto Street / Railway area from Ranfurly Street to the Reg Brett Reserve. 
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The service will be provided through a base station antenna that will be established on top of the 
Council building, which will then wirelessly connect to a number of óhot spotô access points 
located on roofs of buildings along Maniapoto Street. 
 
The base station at the Council offices will wirelessly connect to a new fibre internet connection 
at the Giltrap Agri premises on Progress Drive. Andrew Giltrap has indicated a willingness to 
have an antenna on his building that will link this new fibre connection to the Council offices. 
 
A price of $20,000 + GST has been quoted for the supply and installation of the infrastructure 
required, though this does not include the full cost of installing the Wi-Fi access units on the 
private properties on Maniapoto Street, or the cost of associated web-page development.  
 
Agreement will be required from the owners of private properties for roof top installations to 
occur, and until these agreements are reached and the exact location of the units are known the 
exact final installation price cannot be stated,  
 
It would however seem very unlikely that the total cost of the system, including installation and 
web-page development would be much over $25,000 + GST. 
 
Once installed the operating cost of the system (with unlimited internet access) would be 
$480+GST per month, on a 36 month contract basis. 
 
These costs are considered to be very reasonable for the benefits that such extended coverage 
might provide. 
 
The extent of coverage could be further extended if that was desired, but it is felt that the area 
currently identified should be adequate, particularly if this initial coverage included the WW1 Park 
area, as may be the case. 
 
 
Using the Service as a Promotional Tool 
 
If the service is to be effectively used as a promotional tool it will be important that people, and in 
particular travellers passing through the town are made aware of it. To achieve this it would be 
suggested that prominent signage indicating the Otorohanga CBD as a free Wi-Fi area is put in 
place on all the State Highway entrances to the town. The cost of creating and installing such 
prominent signs might be a further couple of thousand dollars. 
 
A ólandingô web page for those connecting to the service will need to be developed that contains 
summary details or links to activities or services that are locally available, such as the 
Otorohanga Kiwihouse. This needs to be very well done so that best advantage can be taken of 
the opportunity provided by the large tourist flows through the town. 
 
That the Wi-Fi coverage area includes Reg Brett reserve is also seen as being complementary to 
the proposed further development of that area with a playground and other possible activities. 
 
 
Funding 
 
It is believed that it would be reasonable to fund the capital costs of such a project from the 
$200,000 that was allocated in the Council Economic Development budget for 2015/16 to support 
development of broadband services, the óRural Broadband Fundô. 
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Whilst this allocation was made to support Councilôs applications for central government funding, 
there is no commitment to all of the funding being used in any particular way, and to use a 
relatively small proportion of this for the proposed purpose appears entirely valid. 
 
The on-going operating cost of the service ($5760+GST per year) would however need an 
additional budget allocation, as it would not seem appropriate to also use the óRural Broadband 
Fundô allocation for such an ongoing expense. 
 
Such an additional budget would however also be in the District Economic Development account. 
 
Because all of these accounts are funded on a District-wide basis the approval of Council would 
be required, and it would also be appropriate for this proposal to be brought to the attention of the 
Otorohanga District Development Board. 
 
Council is currently still engaged in discussion regarding its preferred approach to supporting 
economic development, but whilst an economic or community development strategy has not yet 
been finalised, it is believed that the proposal for extending free Wi-Fi in Otorohanga aligns well 
with the directions being indicated by Council. 
 
Members are encouraged to ask questions regarding the proposed provision of this service. 
Previous experience with the commissioning for fibre internet to Progress Park has shown that 
telecommunications is an area where misunderstandings can easily arise, and that it may be 
prudent to ask questions even when the answer to them may seem obvious. 
 
 
Dave Clibbery 
CHIEF EXECUTIVE 
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Item 75  Smoking in Housing for Elderly Units 

To: Chairperson & Members 
Otorohanga Community Board 

 

From: Chief Executive 

Date: 28 January 2016 

 

Relevant Community Outcomes 

¶ Ensure services and facilities meet the needs of the Community 
 

Executive Summary 

Information is provided to assist the Board in consideration of banning smoking in Councilôs 
Housing for the Elderly units in Otorohanga. 

Staff Recommendation 

It is recommended that: 
 
All future tenancy agreements for Councilôs Housing for the Elderly Complexes in Otorohanga 
contain a clause which prohibits smoking inside the units. 

Report Discussion 

At the meeting of the Board on 19 November 2015 a suggestion was made that smoking should 
be banned in the units of Councilôs housing for the elderly complexes. The primary factor behind 
this suggestion was that persistent smoking in these relatively small units can result in staining 
and other damage that can be costly to rectify. An example was given of a recent case where 
$7,500 had to be spent to remove staining and smells from a unit that had been previously 
occupied by a heavy smoker. 
 
It was agreed that a report be prepared to assist in further consideration of this matter. 
 
At present Tenancy Agreements for the occupation of a unit (which are of unlimited term) state:  
 
ñIn the event of the Tenant or any visitors wishing to smoke in the residential flat, the Tenant is 
responsible for ensuring that the flat is adequately ventilated and that walls, ceilings, carpets and 
curtains/blinds are regularly cleaned in order to prevent smoke damage to the interior of the flat.ò 
 
In reality however the provision regarding ventilation is subjective, and is only likely to be given 
effect if there were inspections at greater regularity than is current practice. 
 
The requirement for tenants to clean the flats is also often impractical as the people may be 
physically unable to do so, and are unlikely to be willing or able to pay for commercial cleaners. 
 
It is clearly not easy to effectively manage the effects of smoking in the units, and as such it may 
appear sensible to make it a condition of tenancy that no smoking in the units is permitted. If any 
smoking was to occur it would have to be outside the units, 
It is believed that 10 of the 22 units in Otorohanga are currently occupied by smokers, and it 
therefore does not appear practical to immediately implement a general indoor smoking ban.  It 
would however be straightforward to include such a condition in all future tenancies, and it 
appears that many other local councils already do so. 
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Further consideration of the appropriateness of progressively implementing a smoking ban has 
raised the following issues: 
 

¶ The recent case of $7,500 having to be spent on refurbishing a unit after 7 years 
occupancy by a heavy smoker is an extreme example, and not all of this cost can be 
attributed to the effects of smoking, some (perhaps up to half) would have been of a more 
general ówear and tearô nature. 
 
The cost of typical smoke damage to a unit is probably fairly low; perhaps in the order of 
$200 per year, and it could perhaps be argued that if there are a reasonable number of 
smokers amongst the unit residents, and that rentals are set at an appropriate level for 
the Housing for the Elderly account to be self-funding (as is intended), then there is no 
strong economic justification for a smoking ban. 

 

¶   The units are peopleôs homes, and it is not desirable to unreasonably limit the pleasures 
that people can enjoy there. 
 

¶   It is recognised that there may be factors other than economics which favour a smoking 
ban. Issues of health might be considered one such factor, though it is suspected that 
many unit residents are very set in their ways, and would be unlikely to modify their 
smoking habit even if a ban was put in place. A stronger factor favouring a ban is the 
associated risk of fire. 
 

¶   Even if a ban on indoor smoking is introduced, there may still be challenges in ensuring 
full compliance, but it would be expected that such a ban could prevent the type of cases 
of severe smoke damage described previously, where there is no doubt that the activity is 
occurring. 

 

¶   The level of demand for the ODC units is currently not high, and the introduction of a ban 
on indoor smoking would be expected to further diminish this demand, potentially 
resulting in some units being left unoccupied, or a need to further loosen other 
acceptance criteria to maintain full occupancy, which could have other undesirable 
consequences. 
 

¶   The units have porches which provide a small covered outdoor area where residents 
could smoke. Consideration might also be given to creating a small communal outdoor 
smokerôs shelter at each complex. 
 

¶   The extent of smoking in the community is progressively decreasing, and as such the 
introduction of a smoking ban at the units would appear to be in line with general societal 
trends, and hence the adverse impact of a ban would be expected to diminish with time. 
 

¶   A suggestion has been made that it might help in the management of the units (including 
issues of smoking) if a bond was to be taken at the start of the tenancy. A number of local 
councils do so for their units, some with bond values of nearly $600. Whilst there are 
perhaps factors that may reduce the effectiveness of taking a bond in these 
circumstances, doing so is perhaps still worth of consideration. 
 
 
 

Overall it is believed that there is justification for a smoking ban, based on issues of economics, 
fire safety and general societal trends. 
 
Dave Clibbery 
CHIEF EXECUTIVE 
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Item 76  OPEN STORMWATER DRAIN ON DOMAIN DRIVE 

To: Chairperson and members Otorohanga Community Board 
 

From: Engineering Manager 

Date: 28 January 2016 

 

Relevant Community Outcomes 

¶ The Otorohanga District is a safe place to live 

¶ Ensure services and facilities meet the needs of the Community 

¶ Promote the local economy and opportunities for sustainable economic development 
 

Executive Summary 

The strategic development of The Kiwi House, requires a new predator proof perimeter fence. 
The open drain and associated pipework allows rodent access into The Kiwi House grounds. The 
Kiwi House has requested an amount be included in the 2016/17 budget to complete this work. 

Staff Recommendation 

It is recommended: 

That the Engineering Managerôs report be received and $27 000 be added to the 2016/17 budget 
for pipework and enclosing the section of open stormwater drain in Domain Drive.  

Report Discussion 

The open drain in question runs adjacent a section of the perimeter fence of the Otorohanga Kiwi 
House and is approximately 37m long. 
 

 
 

Previously piped open drain 

Open section of drain 
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Approximately two years ago concern was raised by The Otorohanga Kiwi House for the safety 
of people and vehicles due to the open drain, its depth and it tendency to block. To mitigate this 
large trees were removed and the more shallow section of the drain to the north east piped. This 
has left a deeper section of open trench into which three exiting stormwater pipes feed. It was 
decided at the time that the cost of piping this section of drain outweighed the benefits therefore 
the open drain remains. 
 
Subsequently over the next year The Kiwi House has been inundated with rodents which in turn 
has resulted in the death of nine native birds including one very rare Whio (blue duck) and three 
Tuatara having been killed by rats. The current perimeter fence is neither rodent or cat proof and 
it has been decided by The Kiwi House Committee that a new predator proof fence is essential to 
the ongoing success and growth of The Kiwi House. The thought behind this, to turn the entire 
area of the park into a sanctuary which will improve the visitor experience, keep the wildlife 
collection safe and provide a stopover point for native birds traversing the Waikato to and from 
other sanctuaries. 
 
It has become evident that the exiting 450mm Stormwater pipe running from The Kiwi House into 
the open drain is in essence a ñrat superhighwayò and unless this open drain is closed the 
strategy of a rodent and predator free sanctuary cannot be achieved.  
 
The following photographs were taken during recent rain, clearly show the current condition and 
function of the open drain.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

Photograph 1 This drain 
frequently becomes blocked 
by debris carried into the 
open trench.  

 

Photograph 2 This storm 
water pipe leading from The 
Kiwi House is the ñRat 
Superhighwayò which would 
breach the secure perimeter 
fence. Placing a manhole 
chamber will accommodate 
this pipe junction. 


